RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

September 25, 2012

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:

DEIRDRE BURNS





PAUL SLAYTON






MARK FLEISCHHAUER






DIANE KANTAROS






LISA ROSENTHAL






DIANE LYONS  (arr. 7:35 pm) 
MEMBERS ABSENT:

KAREN HATTER
OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, JEFF KANE, JOE KIRCHHOFF, MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

1.0 Call to Order 
President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:32 pm.
2.0  
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the September 11, 2012 Regular Meeting.* 


Prior to the vote, Ms. Rosenthal pointed out that a change was needed in Item 4.2. The Board had put off discussion of the Audit, not Finance, Committee Meeting Minutes.
VOTE ON THE MINUTES AS AMENDED ABOVE: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal; 0 NAY; 1 ABSTAIN (Kantaros); 
2 ABSENT (Lyons, Hatter)
MOTION CARRIED

2.0 Public Comment
(Mrs. Lyons arrived 7:35 pm)

A parent addressed the Board to express concern about lack of a dedicated fax machine for the nurse in the Middle School/High School, located within the nurse’s office. The parent’s concern is that in the current system, faxes containing confidential health information relating to students is received at fax machines located in different offices throughout the school, which leaves the information viewable by anyone with access to the machines. A dedicated fax machine, located in the nurse’s office, would address the potential for a break in confidentiality.

President Burns thanked the parent for bringing this concern before the Board, noting that this was the first complaint the Board had received about this issue and that it would be investigated.
4.0
Reports and Discussion


4.1
Northern Dutchess Hospital Expansion Project PILOT Proposal* 

Messrs. Kane and Kirchhoff, representing Kirschhoff Medical Properties, provided the Board with information relating to the Northern Dutchess Hospital expansion project. The financing will involve assistance from the Dutchess County IDA and has been developed to include a PILOT agreement with the Rhinebeck Central School District. The project includes new operating rooms and new patient rooms that would be exempt from taxation by reason of provision of the Health law, however, the medical office space, which would be leased, would be subject to tax. The PILOT agreement would defer the school tax due according to the 20-year schedule provided by the developer and included in the Board packet, rising from 0% paid in the first year to 100% after the 20th year.
The participation of the IDA in supporting the project is critical and the approval and participation of the local taxing authorities is needed for IDA’s participation.

The Board is being asked to approve a resolution in support of the Northern Dutchess Hospital expansion, including the PILOT as set forth in the schedule provided to the Board.
The Board members asked Messrs. Kane and Kirchhoff a number of questions regarding the project. It was noted that, while the total number of patient rooms will be increased, since the project is aimed at establishing the Hospital as an all-single-bed occupancy Hospital, the net number of patient beds will remain the same. Kirchhoff Medical Properties will remain the owner of the ground-floor medical office space until such time as it is gifted back to the Hospital.

Kirchhoff Medical Properties will supply the Board members with a projection of what the likely tax structure would be for both the full taxation scenario and with the property tax exemption scenario.
The project and request for the PILOT have not been presented as yet to the Village of Rhinebeck.

Given the tax implications of new construction in view of the recent tax cap enacted by the Legislature, the Board must review the effects of removing the piece of the project for which a PILOT is sought from the calculation of the allowable tax levy increase and determine the extent of the potential negative impact.

Kirchhoff Medical Properties would need an answer in 60 – 90 days in order to proceed with the current schedule.
4.2 
Board Committee Reports*
Curriculum: President Burns reported that the Committee met and planned the discussion topics for future meeting. Mr. Kreps will be sharing information periodically on progress with implementing the Common Core Standards. The Committee will discuss the Technology Audit findings in January and the implications for curriculum, and will also discuss the budget calendar. 
Finance: Vice President Slayton reported that the Committee met and discussed the concept of district credit cards. The Committee also discussed at some length the school lunch program, which continues to run at a significant deficit. While the deficit will be off-set through the use of general fund monies, careful consideration of the situation must be carried out. The Committee also had a good discussion about the budget calendar, reviewed the request for the PILOT, and plans to lay out a calendar of topics for the rest of the year at the next meeting. 

Following Vice President Slayton’s report, the Board members opened a discussion about the lunch program, noting that it has become a long-term problem, continues to drain the surplus, and had come in far from the target discussed last year. Mr. Burnell reported that, for example, the last month of the school year generated very little revenue, with a number of classes on field trips and holding classroom parties, while the cost of cafeteria help remained.  Also, toward the end of last year, the cost of food began to skyrocket. In addition, during the year, the food service director was out for some time on medical leave so there was an increase in personnel costs associated with extra people.
It was noted that other school districts are having problems with their cafeteria programs as well, part of the problem being the way the federal program refunds only for a full-price meal and the students often do not want all the contents of the full-price meal. The larger districts usually run in the black, while the smaller districts run a deficit. Advocacy was expressed for using community members to help with the program by providing input on how to improve participation.
The Finance Committee is happy to receive feedback on what the Board members want to do about the lunch program and would appreciate the expression of any reservations about any of the concepts currently under discussion.

Among the difficulties identified are that the program is labor intensive, the focus is on keeping the prices reasonable, yet the program needs people to prepare, serve, and cash out. The children need the food, but the deficit continues to grow and the District can’t continue to absorb the deficit. 

Support was expressed for investigating why the program runs a deficit, which is the operational issue, and exploring how to make the program cost neutral, along with reviewing how the District pays for it, which is the financial issue. The current method of addressing the deficit is to wait until it reaches a certain point and then transfer funds. It has become an ongoing expense for which there is no line in the budget. 
It was suggested that a survey of what the community wants and values would be helpful. Choices may need to be made that balance nutritional concerns with financial concerns. It is possible to sell more of popular foods, like fried foods, to the detriment of nutritional concerns. It may be possible to enlist community input through the Nutrition Committee.
Policy: Mr. Fleischhauer reported that the Committee met and discussed the agenda for the coming year. The Committee plans to review issues surrounding public complaint policies, eligibility for extracurricular activities, and policies that may need revision or issues for which policies are needed. Suggestions have been made by the Student Support Services Committee for revisions in the Code of Conduct, and the Auditor has suggested the need for a reserve funds policy. 

Audit: Ms. Rosenthal reported that she had prepared the Minutes of the Aug. 27th meeting. The Committee discussed the selection of the external and internal auditors. Mr. Burnell is drafting the RFPs for both positions. The Committee also discussed the past corrective action reports from the last internal audits. The Internal Claims Auditor has been invited to meet with the Committee. 
Dr. Kantaros reported on the September meeting. Mr. Burnell has prepared the RFP for the Internal Auditor position. The Internal Claims Auditor will be coming to the next meeting. The Committee reviewed the 2008 audit, with note of the need for more documentation on blanket purchase orders with checks on the balances as the outstanding amounts are drawn down. 
It was noted that the membership on the Audit and Finance Committees is identical, so the Audit Committee will be meeting once a month, immediately following the Finance Committee meeting.
4.3 
Board Goal Development

The Board members briefly discussed the latest iteration of the current draft of Board goals and the recent Board Retreat. The concept of revising the current Mission, Vision and Core Values statement was raised.  However, the commitment in time for convening a series of community visioning sessions as was done in the past probably precludes doing so again in the near future.

The need to coordinate the goal setting process for the Board, the administrators, and CDEP, in order to obtain consistency, was noted. It was proposed the Board begin the goal-setting process in June, adopt Goals in July, and have the administrators adopt their Goals in August so that the Goals are in place when the school buildings open in September. This would mean, however, that the Board would not be waiting for new Board members to take their place and have input in the Goal-setting process.
Agreement was expressed by some with the Goals as stated in the paragraphs provided and placing the Goals on the Agenda for adoption at the next meeting. A change was suggested by one Board member regarding the first sentence in Item 3, relating to school climate. A brief discussion followed about the inclusion or exclusion of reference to substance abuse in terms of encouraging healthy choices, with agreement among most about keeping the reference as currently stated.

The paragraphs outlining the Goals will be shared with the administrators so they can begin to frame their responses with respect to indicators of progress, which can then be provided for consideration at the next Board meeting.

5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

Mrs. Lyons reported that the Pinwheels for Peace project at CLS was very successful again and that it was great to see the parents come and participate.

President Burns commented that the Retreat went very well and asked if her colleagues thought it would be helpful to bring the facilitator back again to do more work. Agreement with this proposal was expressed, with a possible target of May, which would be in advance of the Goal-setting process.
5.2
Old Business

President Burns commented that it appeared no one would be attending the NYSSBA convention. Attendance next year might be possible. The Convention will again be held in Rochester, but will move to New York City once more in the following two years.

President Burns thanked her colleagues who spoke at the various Open Houses.
5.3
Public Comment

None
5.4
Other

Superintendent Phelan reported that the building principals will be discussing the use of e-mail with their faculty, per the e-mail protocol for the professional staff that already has been distributed to all teachers and administrators. An issue has arisen with respect to area code 617, which is relatively new but is currently blocked by the District’s long distance carrier. Mr. Tieder is pursuing the issue to have the area code unblock to facilitate teacher communication by telephone with parents who use that area code.

The Board members settled on October 19, 2012 as the date for Breakfast with the Board.

6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurer’s Reports (General Fund, August 2012; Extra Classroom Fund, August 2012).*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to declare the attached items as surplus for disposal.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

6.2   

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Lucy Munger to the position of School Monitor, assigned to the Bulkeley Middle School, effective September 14, 2012, at 3.75 hours per day, at a salary of Step 1 ($19,803) pro-rated, in accordance with the ANIE Salary Schedule for 2010-2011, with a 26 week probationary period.*
Prior to the vote, Mr Phelan noted that the term “pro-rated” should be added immediately following the salary statement, since the position is part-time.
VOTE ON THE MOTION AS AMENDED: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

6.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to adopt the 

Budget Development Calendar and Timelines for the 2013-14 Budget.*

Prior to the vote, the Board members briefly discussed the changes in the Budget Development Calendar from previous years. The question was asked whether the teachers planning to retire could provide notification earlier, however, it was noted that early notification can be encouraged but the contract does not require it so it is a matter of personal preference.

It was confirmed that Board meetings will be held in two consecutive weeks in March since the fourth week of the month this year is Spring Recess. This way, the Board will not miss a second meeting in the month.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED


6.4 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve additional Summer 2012 clerical work.  (See attached.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED



6.5 
TABLED  Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, to adopt the following resolution:
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Education of the Rhinebeck Central School District hereby authorizes the appropriation of $100,000 from the General Fund Unappropriated Find Balance to be transferred to the School Lunch Fund to cover prior year School Lunch Fund deficit and the current year operating loss by June 30, 2012.*

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to TABLE Item 6.5 for consideration at the next meeting

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

6.6 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a grant award from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total corrected amount of $1,000, as stipulated.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

6.7 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to re-appoint Marlene Dahlem as Micro-Computer Technician (part-time), effective September 1, 2012, at an hourly rate of $15.30, not to exceed 500 hours per year.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

6.8 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Beverly Byrum to the civil service position of Food Service Helper, effective September 4, 2012, at a rate of $10.99 per hour at 6.0 hours per day, with a 26 week probationary period.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

6.9 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Meredith Hovey to the civil service position of Food Service Helper, effective September 5, 2012, at a rate of $10.99 per hour at 3.75 hours per day, with a 26 week probationary period.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

6.10 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and non-instructional staff for the 2012-13 school year. (See attached.)*

Prior to the vote, a typo was corrected to reflect that the school year is 2012-13, not 2011-12.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

7.0  
Proposed Executive Session
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 8:50 pm for the purpose of discussion of collective bargaining negotiations pursuant to Article 14 of the Civil Service Law.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 10:12 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

8.0
Adjournment
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 10:13 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore


